REEDHAM ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on Tuesday 8th May 2018
At Reedham Village Hall at 7.00 pm
Present - Councillors C Ward (Chairman), D Hale (Vice Chair), D Rushbrook, A Thompson, J Lester, S Pittam, and J Ball.   County Councillor Iles,  District Councillor Nurden and the Parish Clerk C Dickson.    Also present C Bradbury Reedham Community Association Chairman.

4 members of the public were present.  Council meeting commenced at 7.05 pm
1.18)  Apologies for Absence

Cllrs I Case, R Grattan and R Holt.  PC Ian Kennedy.
2.18)  Minutes of  2017 Annual Parish Meeting

It was proposed by Cllr Hale and seconded by Cllr Thompson that the minutes from 8th May 2017 be accepted as a true record.  All agreed.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish.  

3.18)  Parish Council Chairman’s Report
It has been a busy year for the Council. 

Councillor turnover reduced during the year. Thanks were given to the Councillors who left and a warm welcome was given to the new Councillors who joined.

The Council has maintained all of its principal activities during the year, such as grass cutting, planning applications, monitoring trees, maintaining a website, managing the allotments, dealing with highways issues to name a few.  In addition, new railway cutting steps have been installed, a road traffic speed sensor has been purchased and implemented, steps are well in had to deal with the new data protection requirements and a considerable amount of time has been devoted to reinstating the permissive footpath.

On this matter, the Council has been involved in many meetings and had an additional full Council meeting in February to move matters on.  The Council is grateful to Chris Mutten for the significant amount of time he has committed to the project.  The following has been done in the year:

· A formal specification for the words was developed with NCC;
· Sufficient funds have been raised to do the works and a maintenance fund is in place;

· The old stock fence has been removed, vegetation has been cut back and removed, the dyke has been dredged and the ground has been levelled;

· A formal tendering exercise was conducted and a contractor has been selected;

· The Environment Agency bespoke permit has been obtained;

· The Agreement has been finalised, as has the associated Management Schedule, with the exception of one point relating to wardens, who are required to assist the landowner in managing the path.

The Council’s finances are in good order.  The accounts have been satisfactorily audited.  The precept is unchanged.

The Council is engaged with Ingham Pinnock Associates, who are assisting the village on behalf of Broadland District Council.

Finally I would like to express my thanks to the previous Chair and to my fellow Councillors for all that they have done as unpaid volunteers.  My thanks also go to the Parish Clerk, who has a very busy workload, and to Councillors Iles and Nurden, who have been very supportive during the year.  The support of many village organisations and individuals has also been much appreciated.

More generally there is often selfless, unpaid voluntary work that goes on largely unnoticed by parishioners as a whole.  In this respect I would like to give a special thanks, on behalf of the village, to Chris Bradbury, who has ensured the successful running of the village hall for over two decades.

4.18) Norfolk County Council Report

County Councillor Iles gave an Acle and Marshes report. The year started with County Elections and the new administration embarked on challenging the Children’s Services Department to improve their Ofstead rating, bringing the Council’s finances back to sustainable balances, and maintaining the Adult Social Services provided by the County while increasing efficiencies within budget.  An additional 3% increase on rates was allowed by the Government specifically for Adult Services.  Norfolk in particular has higher than UK average population of over 65s.
A new department has been created called Business and Property (B&P) which incorporates the old Economic Development Department.  It is tasked with the development of the Counties assets with a view to generate income and capital for the benefit of the County, and the maintenance of its core services against a background of further cuts in Government funding.  Savings of £60m still need to be found over the next 2 years.
The other two new departments are Environment, Development and Transport (EDT) and Community Services.  These are both tasked with producing further efficiencies within their departments to show significant savings.  In particular EDT have managed the new construction of the NDR, which is already making travelling through and into Norwich more efficient.  There is now an increase in firms looking to relocate to the area thanks to the new roadway.  There have been additional cost increases, around £29m, to the project which are currently subject to considerable scrutiny and under considerable discussion and negotiation with Network Rail, who changed the specification to bridges half way through the project requiring extra piling and strengthening work.
B&P includes County Farms and its land bank.  Interviews have just taken place for new tenants for five farms within the portfolio.  We were all impressed with the intake consisting of a lot of young farmers.  The estate will be maintained at a minimum of 16,000 acres, currently 16,750 acres after the purchase of two new farms. This allows for the fringe development of some of the land.
B&P has created a new development company called Repton Developments which will oversee developments within the county.  Housing will be the main focus and the first scheme is a potential 140 house development in Acle built on County land.

5.18)  Broadland District Council Report

Presented by District Councillor Nurden: Broadland District Council, along with the whole of the public sector, is facing significant financial challenges.  Our residents expect and deserve high quality services and to this end the Council increased its share of the Council Tax bill by £5 per annum on a Band D property so that it can continue delivering high quality services to everyone in the district. 
The Council is focused on generating income.  One method has been by house building through its Broadland Growth Company.  The award winning Passivhaus development at Carrowbreck generated some £500,000 in profit as well as other social value such as CIL, S106 contributions, additional Council Tax and helping people in the district move into their own homes.  A second scheme at Plumstead has been granted planning approval and all being well work should start on site after the summer.  Another way has been to reduce the costs of temporary accommodation by buying properties to house families who would otherwise have to go into other more expensive forms of accommodation.

Broadland’s extensive green waste collection service makes a major contribution to the costs of waste collection.  Its recycling levels remain the highest in Norfolk.

In volatile times of disposing of recycled materials the contract all the Norfolk districts have with NEWS Ltd at a low fixed gate fee has proved invaluable.  

Planning still remains high on everyone’s agenda of concern and whilst Broadland is committed to plan lead development the lack of a 5 year land supply in the Norwich Policy Area has been a significant factor in having to approve certain developments which in other circumstances would be refused.  Fortunately that has now changed with new evidence of housing need showing there is now that vital 5 year land supply which means appropriate applications can now be justifiably refused.

From January to March the Greater Norwich planning authorities ran a consultation on a new Greater Norwich Local Plan (GNLP).  This had 2 main elements - where the proposed 7,200 additional new homes needed in the plan period to 2036 would be located, and seeking views on what sites should be allocated for them.  The evaluation of the responses is underway with the next stage due later this year to prepare the new plan for further consultation, examination and adoption. The GNLP will be an integrated plan for the whole of the Greater Norwich area - Broadland, Norwich and South Norfolk.

Norfolk is a very safe county and within it Broadland is a very safe district, although fear of crime still remains high. The most common incidents the police and partners are dealing with is public safety, particularly domestic violence.

Broadland’s third annual Broadland Community at Heart awards took place last October to celebrate the achievements of Broadland residents who have made an exceptional contribution to their community.  These are the unsung heroes of the district and this has been the Council’s way of recognising their commitment to their community.
Broadland and South Norfolk Councils have embarked on a collaboration project to create one shared officer team to serve two autonomous Councils. It’s not a merger but a way of working more closely together to provide both Councils with increased capacity and resilience, greater financial stability and a local government that moves with the times and innovates while attracting and retaining the most talented staff for the future.  This way we are in control of our own destinies rather than face the uncertain future of reorganisation.  All too often changes in structures are seen as the panacea to solve problems rather than thinking how the public sector, and for that matter the private sector, can work better together for the benefit of residents and businesses.

6-18)  Reedham Community Association
Mr Bradbury gave a summary of the Reedham Community Association AGM report (see attached). 

7-18)
Parish Council Accounts
Presented by the Clerk.  A report showing Income & Expenditure for 2018 was presented to the meeting.  Receipts were £26,522.31 including the precept of £14,451, £6,275.46 CIL, and grants of £3,500 and £228.15 raised for the permissive path. Payments were £20,106.37 including £3,627.55 for revamping the Woodland Walk, £1,260 towards reinstating the permissive path, and £3,478 for the speed sensor. The closing bank balance was £34,837.32, and the Allotment account balance is £1,213.07.
8-18)  Freethorpe First Responders Report

None received.
9-18) Reedham Church 
The Revd Dr Lorna Allies, associate priest, gave the following report: for us the highlight of 2017 was our Passion Play with 100 people involved in the production and an audience of over 500 on the day.  A large amount of money was raised for the East Anglian Air Ambulance and it was an event which involved people of all ages and cemented new friendships.
New Church groups have been set up during the last year.  The Church Building Group looks at the use of space for various activities using our church building and the problem of storage.  And the Church Management Group was set up to help manage our churchyard alongside the maintenance contractor and the conservation group.  We had an excellent clearing day in February and our next planned day in the churchyard is Monday 25th June 10am to 4pm.  We would welcome anyone interested to come along and help on the day, and perhaps join our group.  Please bring your own small tools but lunchtime sandwiches etc will be provided.

Church activities:

· This year we are holding a Christmas Tree Festival from Friday 7th to Sunday 9th December;

· A table tennis club was set up during early 2016 and ran for a year but numbers were low.  We had some enjoyable evenings and have retained one of our tables for possible youth activities in the future.  A second table was donated to the Nelson;

· 1st @4 has been renamed Messy Church Reedham and now has its own logo, Facebook page and an excellent programme.  It is well supported by young families in the village and takes place on the first Sunday at 4pm.  There are always refreshments, games, crafts and stories.  Everyone is welcome;

· Our Open the Book team continues to visit the school to present a drama once a fortnight and has just completed its 6th year;

· We are pleased that several younger people have come forward to take up offices in the Parochial Church Council and to help in running events and taking part in our worship services;
· We hold a service at 11am every Sunday, except where there is a fifth Sunday in the month when a Benefice Service is held, which may be in one of the other 7 churches in the Benefice;

· Bell ringing - there will be a bell ringing taster session at 4pm on Saturday 30th June.  We would love the bells to ring out again for our services and you don’t have to be a church member or worshipper to be on of the bell-ringing team.

A team from Reading University has visited again.  It is now established that the church sits on Roman foundations and they found traces of the first church building going back to somewhere near the foundation of the church by St Felix, round about 640AD.
New LED lights are being fitted and a new heating system is being investigated.  The wall dividing the upper churchyard from the Rectory drive has been built up with pillars, but the engineer is reviewing whether enough has been done to secure it.  Tiles continue to get blown off the roof, which has caused several leaks - this is being addressed.  And we have received a faculty to put in a concrete path down to the new part of the churchyard and this should be completed this year.
10-18) Reedham Primary School
None offered.
11-18)  Tree Warden Report
Presented by Councillor Lester.  The Broadland Tree Warden scheme has been in a state of flux since the departure of the former tree officer. 
In terms of local tree issues: threats, TPOs etc, we continue to liaise with Mark Symonds at Broadland DC, and that aspect of the voluntary parish tree warden’s role continues more or less unchanged; I have had one enquiry in the past year, about a Douglass Fir on Riverside which a neighbour considered to be structurally unsound and this was referred to Mark, who was able to advise that the tree appears to be healthy and that there is no reason to assume that it is dangerous.

Tree and shrub planting initiatives and the wider support and education on tree health & safety issues and disease awareness which we used to gain from our regular monthly meetings has dwindled as a result of ongoing changes: tree warden meetings were reduced from monthly to quarterly in 2017 and we recently heard that they will be annual from now on.  This obviously means that there is reduced opportunity for interaction between the various parish tree wardens and officers at BDC and the Broadland Fringe Project, and thus little or no scope to discuss and develop ideas amongst the group; for example, how joint projects or major planting initiatives might be taken forward.  The role is thus now a largely reactive rather than proactive one.

Full copies of all of the above reports can be viewed through the Clerk.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.00 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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